## Public Diplo acy

## 'Public Diplomacy' Before Gullion: The Evolution of a Phrase.

## Nicholas J. Cull

Every academic discipline has its certainties, and in the small field of public diplomacy studies it is a truth universally acknowledged that the term 'public diplomacy' was coined in 1965 by Edmund Gullion, dean of the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy at Tufts University and a distinguished retired foreign service officer, when he established an Edward R. Murrow Center of Public Diplomacy. An early Murrow Center brochure provided a convenient summary of Gullion's concept:

Public diplomacy... deals with the influence of public attitudes on the formation and execution of foreign policies. It encompasses dimensions of international relations beyond traditional diplomacy; the cultivation by governments of public opinion in other countries; the interaction of private groups and interests in one country with another; the reporting of foreign affairs and its impact on policy; communication between those whose job is communication, as diplomats and

This essay will endeavor to look at the forgotten pre-history of this phrase in reportage and diplomatic discourse, a task made possible thanks to the creation of fully text searchable versions of historical newspapers including the *New York Times, Washington Post* and *Christian Science Monitor*. While this analysis bears out that Gullion was the first to use the phrase in its modern meaning, it also reveals that Gullion's phrase was not

foreign correspondents; and the process of intercultural communications.<sup>1</sup>

so much a new coinage in 1965 as a fresh use of an established phrase. Ironically, this new use of an old term was necessary because the even older term – propaganda – which Gullion confessed he preferred – had accumulated so many negative connotations.<sup>2</sup>

The earliest use of the phrase 'public diplomacy' to surface is actually not American at all but in a leader piece from the London *Times* in January 1856. It is used merely as a synonym for civility in a piece criticizing the posturing of President Franklin Pierce. 'The statesmen of America must recollect,' the *Times* opined, 'that, if they have to make, as they conceive, a certain impression upon us, they have also to set an example for their own people, and there are few examples so catching as those of public diplomacy.'<sup>3</sup>

The first use quoted by the *New York Times* was in January 1871, in reporting a Congressional debate. Representative Samuel S. Cox (a Democrat from New York, and a former journalist) spoke in high dudgeon against secret intrigue to annex the Republic of Dominica, noting he believed in 'open, public diplomacy.' It was a use which anticipated the major articulation of the phrase thirty-five years later in the Great War.<sup>4</sup>

During the Great War the phrase 'public diplomacy' was widely used to describe a cluster of new diplomatic practices. These practices ranged from successive German statements around submarine warfare policy, through public declarations of terms for peace, to Woodrow Wilson's idealistic vision – as expressed in the opening point of his 'fourteen points' speech of 8 January 1918 – of an entire international system founded on 'open covenants of peace, openly arrived at.' Many writers at the time preferred the phrase 'open diplomacy' for this, but 'public diplomacy had its adherents and seems to have been given further currency by reporting French use of the phrase '*diplomatie* publique.'<sup>5</sup>

The *New York Times* used the phrase on 9 May 1916 in its coverage of the socalled Sussex Pledge, a declaration issued on 4 May by the German government to restrict its submarine warfare. Reviewing U.S. reactions to the pledge the *New York Times* quoted an editorial from that day's *Boston Herald*, which declared: 'One of the evils of public diplomacy is the necessity of continued letter-writing, in which the responsible head of each nation must save his face with his own people as well as communicate his purposes to the other side.'<sup>6</sup> The observation has its echo today in the problems leaders face now that all their domestic utterances can be heard round the world.

The third use of the phrase 'public diplomacy' in the *New York Times* and first use in the *Washington Post* came on 28 December 1917 again quoting an editorial from elsewhere, this time from *Berliner Tageblatt* commenting on the Russo-German peace negotiations at Brest-Litovsk. The paper noted portentously: 'nothing can so shake the wall of arms as the new public diplomacy.'<sup>7</sup>

On 11 February 1918 President Wilson himself used the phrase in his so-called 'Four Principles' speech to Congress, in which he relayed the response of the German Chancellor, Georg von Hertling, to the fourteen points, noting: 'He accepts... the principle of public diplomacy.'<sup>8</sup> Wilson's phrase was adapted from Hertling's original statement to the Reichstag on 24 January 1918 in which he endorsed what he called *'Publizität der diplomatischen Abmachungen'* (rendered 'publicity of diplomatic agreements' in London *Times*).<sup>9</sup> Reports of Wilson's speech occasioned the first use of the term 'public diplomacy' in the *Christian Science Monitor*, and the only use of the phrase in the *Los Angeles Times* between 1899 and 1965.<sup>10</sup> In July 1918 the U.S. Senate considered the issue of 'public diplomacy' in connection to a bold proposal by Senator William E. Borah (R-Idaho) that its debates over treaties henceforth be public. The proposal was defeated by fifty votes to twenty-three.<sup>11</sup>

The phrase 'public diplomacy' endured in its idealistic Wilsonian 'open covenants' sense throughout the interwar years in the rhetoric of the internationalists like James Shotwell and Clarence Streit, and in similarly inclined editorials in the pages of the Christian Science Monitor.<sup>12</sup> In 1928 a Christian Science Monitor reporter, J. Roscoe Drummond proclaimed an 'era of public diplomacy' in a prize-winning essay, 'the press and public diplomacy,' which stressed the moral duty of the news media to report international affairs accurately and dispassionately so as to reduce tensions.<sup>13</sup> Its idealism became increasingly remote from the realities of the deteriorating international scene. A correspondent of the London *Times* described the arrival of new British troops in the Saarland in December 1934 with marching bands and abundant good humor towards the locals as 'a striking demonstration of public diplomacy' in the face of defiant displays of Nazi banners.<sup>14</sup> In 1936 an Associated Press dispatch from Paris noted that Leftists were applauding the pledge of the new (and short-lived) French premiere Albert Sarraut to 'use "public diplomacy" in foreign affairs.<sup>15</sup> The term was seldom used during the Second World War.

The post-war years saw both a reassessment of Wilson and a reemergence of the term 'public diplomacy.' In 1946 the French Premiere Henri Spaak spoke enthusiastically of 'this age of public diplomacy' during the inaugural session of the UN general assembly in October.<sup>16</sup> In Britain the London *Times* denounced 'public diplomacy' as one of the 'catch-phrases and slogans masquerading as principles of foreign policy,' and endorsed a call from diplomat and politician Harold Nicolson for a return to 'private diplomacy.'<sup>17</sup>

By the 1950s the usage of the term 'public diplomacy' noticeably shifted towards the realm of international information and propaganda. It was not so much that the term was being used differently but rather that diplomacy was being practiced and understood differently and key diplomatic events were now recognized as explicit works of public performance. In 1953 Walter Lippmann observed in his widely syndicated column that some diplomats now 'might argue that practice of public diplomacy and of propaganda and of psychological warfare had become such a plague' that key Soviet-American talks should be held in private.<sup>18</sup> In a more positive vein, in a speech in the summer of 1958, the UN Secretary General Dag Hammarskjöld declared:

The value of public diplomacy in the United Nations will depend to a decisive extent on how far the responsible spokesmen find it possible to rise above a narrow tactical approach to the politics of international life, and to speak as men for aspirations and hopes which are those of all mankind.<sup>19</sup>

Observers of the diplomatic scene including Louis Halle, veteran British diplomat Lord Strang, or James Reston of the *New York Times* now used 'public diplomacy' to evoke the element of showmanship in the diplomacy of Khrushchev, Kennedy and others.<sup>20</sup> As the *practice* of public diplomacy had come to overlap with propaganda, Gullion needed only to carry the *term* public diplomacy a relatively short distance to relocate it entirely in its new meaning as an alternative for propaganda. For many years the term had limited traction outside the beltway, its old 'open diplomacy' use also remained in circulation in the work of some writers like *Washington Post* diplomatic correspondent, Murrey Marder.<sup>21</sup> The term did not figure in an academic book title until 1972.<sup>22</sup>

The reason that the term 'public diplomacy' took off in 1965 was that there was a real need for such a concept in Washington DC. A dozen years into its life, the United States Information Agency needed alternative to the anodyne term information or malignant term propaganda: a fresh turn of phrase upon which it could build new and benign meanings. Gullion's term 'public diplomacy' covered every aspect of USIA activity and a number of the cultural and exchange functions jealously guarded by the Department of State. The phrase gave a respectable identity to the USIA career officer, for it was one step removed from the 'vulgar' realm of 'public relations' and by its use of the term 'diplomacy,' explicitly enshrined the USIA along side the State Department as a legitimate organ of American foreign relations. The term itself became an argument for USIA and against the rump of exchange and cultural work at State. If public diplomacy existed as a variety of diplomacy in the modern world – the argument ran – then surely the United States surely needed a dedicated agency to conduct this work, and that agency was best structured to control all work in the field. The term paid dividends a decade later. In 1978 USIA was reorganized according to the logic of the new terminology and at last acquired dominion over the entire range of American activity in the information field. The interdependence of the concept of public diplomacy and USIA is suggested by the fact that following the demise of the USIA in 1999 the Murrow Center at Tufts became – and remains – the Murrow Center for International Information and

Communications. Yet the phrase had, by 1999, more currency than a single agency or a single country. It was destined to live on.

The Reagan years saw both an increased expenditure on public diplomacy and a widening use of the term in congressional hearings, scholarship, journalism, and among practitioners. The Reagan White House provided an unhelpful challenge to the dominant benign definition when it created its own 'Office of Public Diplomacy' to oversee the domestic selling of support to the Contra rebels in Nicaragua. The term hence made an unwelcome appearance at the Iran-Contra hearings.<sup>23</sup>

During the course of the 1990s the term public diplomacy finally entered common use in foreign policy circles overseas. In Britain, for example, the Blair government established a Public Diplomacy Strategy Board. In the years following the attacks of 11 September 2001 it finally entered American public consciousness. In the wake of the Asian tsunami even President George W. Bush used the phrase, though telling an ABC interviewer 'Our public diplomacy efforts aren't ... aren't very robust and aren't very good compared to the public diplomacy efforts of those who would like to spread hatred and... vilify the United States,' he went on – with an excruciating lack of tact – to suggest that America's tsunami aid might make a difference to this.<sup>24</sup> The highly publicised appointment and teething troubles of the new Under Secretary of State for Public Diplomacy and Public Affairs, Karen Hughes, gave the final impetus to its currency within the United States, though elsewhere in the world the term could still produce blank looks.

And what lessons can be learned from the ninety-year career of the phrase 'public diplomacy'? Practitioners and scholars of 'public diplomacy' as presently defined should

at least consider that their interlocutors may understand nothing by the term, or still

understand the term in its 1856 or 1916 meaning, or may already understand the term in a

2016 sense of which we are not yet aware.

<sup>9</sup> See original text online at <u>http://www.stahlgewitter.com/18 01 24.htm</u> and fully translated in 'Enemy on Allied aims,' *Times* (London), 26 January 1918, p.7.

<sup>10</sup> 'President finds equivocation in Hertling reply,' *Christian Science Monitor*, 12 February 1918, p. 1. The *Monitor* also ran one of the first academic uses of the term in an essay but the University of Chicago professor, Samuel Harper in May 1918. see Samuel Harper, 'Russia tending to Public Diplomacy,' *Christian Science Monitor*, 7 May 1918, p.7

<sup>11</sup> 'Public diplomacy opposed in Senate,' *Washington Post*, 11 June 1918, p.3; 'Open treaties beaten,' *Washington Post*, 13 June 1918, p. 2.

<sup>12</sup> 'New arms treaty arouses interest,' *New York Times*, 19 June 1924, p. 10; 'The power of Public Diplomacy,' *Christian Science Monitor*, 12 May 1928, p. 18; 'Shotwell reveals world rule plan,' *New York Times*, 19 May 1929, p. 18; 'Fathers and sons dine at Columbia,' *New York Times*, 13 February 1931, p. 27; 'Press and diplomacy,' *Christian Science Monitor*, 14 April 1931, p. 6; Clarence K. Streit, 'Arms debate set for full parley,' *New York Times*, 13 May 1933, p. 2; Clarence K. Streit, 'League ends Balkan row...' *New York Times*, 11 December 1934, pp. 1, 14.

<sup>13</sup> J. Roscoe Drummond, 'The Press and Public Diplomacy,' *Christian Science Monitor*, 18 September 1928, p. 20.

<sup>14</sup> 'Good feeling in Saar,' *Times* (London), 24 December 1934, p. 10.

<sup>15</sup> AP, 'Sarraut regime gains victory in test ballot,' Washington Post, 1 February 1936, p.4.

<sup>16</sup> Arthur G. Altschul, 'Addresses by Truman, Impellitteri and Spaak at opening of the UN assembly,' 24 October 1946, p. 2.

<sup>17</sup> Leader: 'Diplomacy, public and private,' *Times* (London), 14 March 1946, p. 5.

<sup>18</sup> Walter Lippmann, 'Today and tomorrow: Talking about talking,' *Washington Post*, 19 November 1953, p. 15.

<sup>19</sup> Dag Hammarskjöld, 'The UN and the major challenges which face the world community,' *UN Review* 4:12, June 1958, cited in Richard Hoggart, *An Idea and Its Servants: UNESCO from within*, OUP 1978, p. 190.

<sup>20</sup> Louis J. Halle, 'The coming test for personal diplomacy,' *New York Times Magazine*, 23 August 1959, p.
7; James Reston, 'Kennedy and the American Diplomats,' *New York Times*, 21 December 1960, p. 29;

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Murrow Center quote comes from the PDF web site 'what is Public Diplomacy' page <u>http://www.publicdiplomacy.org/1htm</u>. I am grateful to Prof. Lee McKnight, the present director of the Murrow Center, for his account of its origins, given over the phone on 13 March 2001, and to John Brown for his comments on the entire essay.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Robert F. Delaney and John S. Gibson, ed, *American Public Diplomacy: The Perspective of Fifty Years* Medford Mass: The Edward R. Murrow Center of Public Diplomacy, Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy/Lincoln Filene Center for Citizenship and Public Affairs, 1967, p. 31 as cited in John Brown, 'The Anti-Propaganda Tradition in the United States,' *Bulletin Board for Peace*, 29 June 2003, posted at http://www.publicdiplomacy.org/19.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> 'The American president with a laudable desire,' *Times* (London), 15 January 1856, p.6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> 'Forty-First Congress, Third Session,' New York Times, 20 January 1871, p. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> 'L'Allemagne fait lancer par l'Autriche une offre inacceptable de négociations secretes.' *Petit Parisien*, 16 September 1918, p.1, which was quoted in translation in a *New York Times* story on 17 September.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> 'An Understanding of the German note,' *Boston Herald*, 9 May 1916, p.12, cited on p.2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> 'Forms outline of future peace,' *New York Times*, 28 December 1917, p. 1. This same quotation was the first use of the phrase in the *Washington Post*, ('Berlin Socialist organ calls program too vague,' *Washington Post*, 28 December 1917, p.4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> 'President's address to congress a reply to Hertling's and Czernin's peace terms.' *Washington Post*, 12 February 1918, p. 5.

C.L.Sultzberger, 'The strategy gap and the two K's,' *New York Times*, 31 May 1961, p. 32; Lord Strang, 'Harsh new language in diplomacy,' *New York Times Magazine*, 15 April 1962, p. 14; James Reston, 'Mona Lisa approach to diplomacy,' *New York Times*, 11 Feb 1963, p. 6.

<sup>21</sup> For continued 'old uses' see Murrey Marder, 'Danger of greater war may bring reappraisal in Washington, Moscow,' *Washington Post*, 9 January 1966, p. A1; Murrey Marder, 'Nixon dwells on Russia's role,' *Washington Post*, 5 March 1969, p. A11.

<sup>22</sup> Glen Fisher, *Public Diplomacy and the Behavioral Sciences*, Bloomington, Indiana University Press, 1972; Gregory Henderson *et al* (eds) *Public Diplomacy and political change: Four case studies: Okinawa, Peru, Czechoslovakia, Guinea*, New York Praeger, 1973.
 <sup>23</sup> 100<sup>th</sup> Congress, 1<sup>st</sup> session, H. Rept. 100-433/S. Rept. 110-216, *Report of the Congressional Committees*

<sup>23</sup> 100<sup>th</sup> Congress, 1<sup>st</sup> session, H. Rept. 100-433/S. Rept. 110-216, *Report of the Congressional Committees Investigating the Iran Contra Affair*, November 1987, p. 34; for summary of these activities see Thomas Blanton (ed.,) *Public Diplomacy and Covert Propaganda: the declassified record of Ambassador Otto Juan Reich*, National Security Archive briefing book, 21 March 2001, on line at <a href="http://www.gwu.edu/~nsarchiv/NSAEBB/NSAEBB40/">http://www.gwu.edu/~nsarchiv/NSAEBB/NSAEBB40/</a>

<sup>24</sup> David Bazinet, 'Bush: Victims thank U.S.' *Daily News* (New York), 14 January 2005, p.30.